COMMUNITY & ROADS STRATEGIC POLICY COMMITTEE

Minutes of the SPC Committee Meeting held on 

Thursday 10th January 2020 at M-Tek 1, Council Chamber.

Chairperson: 			Cllr. Raymond Aughey

Present:
Cllr Sean Gilliland		Monaghan Co. Council
Cllr Hugh Mc Elvaney		Monaghan Co. Council
Cllr Sean Conlon		Monaghan Co. Council
Cllr Brian Mc Kenna		Monaghan Co. Council
Michael Connolly		PPN- Environmental Pillar
Packie Boyle			PPN- Community Pillar
Lorraine Cunningham		PPN- Social Inclusion Pillar



In attendance from Monaghan County Council:
Patricia Monahan		Director of Services -Infrastructure & Operations
Frank McEntee		Senior Engineer – Roads Section
Cathal Flynn			A/ Director of Services, Corporate Services
Mary Mc Garvey		Senior Staff Officer, Corporate Services
Alison Condra			Administrative Officer - Roads Section
Fintan Mc Philips		Senior Executive Officer, Community Development

Apologies:
Deidre Kelly			 Clones Town Team 	Business/ Commercial Pillar




1. Welcome & Introduction:
Chairman Cllr. Raymond Aughey welcomed the members to the meeting and congratulated them on their nominations to the Community & Roads Strategic Policy Committee (SPC).

2. Overview of the Strategic Policy Committees
Mr Cathal Flynn, A/ Director of Services gave a presentation to the meeting on the structure of Monaghan County Council, the various Directorates and the designated areas of responsibility. Mr Flynn outlined the role of the Corporate Policy Group (CPG) and the different SPCs. The composition of the SPC’s reflect the wide reach of the members and their input and expertise is welcomed into the policy making process.



3. Consultation on preparation of Corporate Plan 2020-2024
Mary Mc Garvey gave a presentation on the Corporate Plan 2020-2024 which will be brought before the members for adoption in March of this year. Ms Mc Garvey outlined the core values and high-level goals within the plan. The consultation process was carried out during September 2019 with over 330 submissions made. 

  

 
4. Roads Department Presentation- Frank Mc Entee, Senior Engineer

Mr. Mc Entee gave an overview of the Roads Section and outlined the current progress of the current strategic infrastructural routes planned for 2020 and the current maintenance schemes which are improving the road network such as the Community Improvement Schemes (CIS) and Local Improvement Schemes (LIS). 
Safety developments such as the road defects App and the Road Safety plan were also mentioned as part of efforts to enhance the safety of the network for road users.

Initiatives such as the Ulster Canal and the pilot waste reduction and recycling in the road making process were highlighted. The Roads Section has an important role in the organisation and monitoring of the Severe Weather Action Team’s emergency response to the effects of climate change and severe weather events within the County.
Funding streams for Monaghan’s 2,552 Kms of road is provided from Transport Infrastructure Ireland (TII) for National Roads and the Department of Transport and Sport (DTTaS) for Regional & Local roads. Monaghan’s allocation of grants for 2020 is currently €27,251,223 with further funding announcements pending.
Me Mc Entee outlined that there were 3 roads sub committees that convene when required. These are:  Local Improvement Scheme, Speed Limit Committee and the Road Safety Committee. 
The Municipal Districts work in partnership with the Roads Section in carrying out the Roads Programme and act as agents in carrying out repairs, drainage and assisting with Traffic Management on the regional & local road network.
The condition of the roads is monitored on an annual basis and the results are uploaded to a database to form a national database of Pavement Condition Survey Index (PSCI). These PSCI ratings are taken into consideration when choosing roads for resurfacing/ improvement.

Questions from the meeting:

Cllr Mc Kenna asked if there was any funding for the repairs to the diversion routes which were used during the works on the N2 Phase 3 Scheme?
Frank Mc Entee said the Roads Section are currently drawing down funding for this purpose and were awaiting funds in the region of €300,000.
Cllr Mc Elvaney asked when the roads were surveyed and how often were they surveyed?
Frank Mc Entee replied that they were done yearly, in October. 
Cllr Mc Elvanney requested a PSCI map of the Clones/ Ballybay area. Cllr. Mc Elvanney asked what the local contribution required for the CIS Scheme. 
Mr Mc Entee replied it was 15%, PSCI details would be forwarded.
Mr Packie Boyle had a question in relation to the major schemes at Clontibret to the Border and Ardee to Castleblaney- regarding the proposals of the type of carriageway- was the 2 +1 system safe? 
Mr Mc Entee advised that it was very early days for the major scheme and the consultants Jacobs Engineering were currently working on the submissions made during the public consultation process which was on going. There are no guarantees as to what type of carriage way would be opted for as it was a fluid situation. The 2 + 1 system has a good history for safety but from a roads management viewpoint it was difficult to maintain as it necessitated the closure of the entire road when undertaking works.
Cllr Sean Conlon asked at what stage do the designers decide the style of the road and do Councillors have any input or role in this decision?
Frank Mc Entee said that the process is driven by the Project Management Guidelines as set out by the TII with oversight and audit on the process and statistics provided by the TII Strategic Management Unit and the Dept of Transport and Sport. The process is in the early stages and the Roads section has no visibility as yet of any outcome, the earliest indication would be at the end of 2020.
Cllr Conlon asked about the 2+ 1 system and the confluence and deceleration lanes especially around Carrickmacross. 
Frank Mc Entee advised that due to the level of “near misses” at these locations- N2 Carrickmacross, Ballybay junctions that funding was being received to carry out camera surveys at these points.
Michael Connolly referred to the traffic lights in town and asked if they could be linked to the Margaret Skinnader Roundabout. Long delays were being experience at the Clones Road. 
Frank Mc Entee gave a commitment to have this analysed.



5. Community Development- Mr Fintan Mc Philips, Senior Executive Officer
Mr Mc Philips gave a presentation which outlined that the function of his team was to deliver national programmes at a local level and to provide advice and leadership to communities in Monaghan.
The range of activities in the section include: Identification of funding streams in key areas of community work, Policy development of the area of social inclusion, The PPN (Public Participation Network) Migrant Integration strategy, Healthy Monaghan, Sports partnership, Local Community Development Committee (LCDC) Age Friendly Business Programme, Refugee Resettlement, Peace Partnership Board, Drugs & Alcohol Forum.
The Local Economic and Community Plan (LECP) is the policy document which shapes development locally in terms of strategy & funding streams.

Key funding streams:
The Community Development section manage the Town & Village Renewal Scheme, CLAR and the Sports Club Development grants which deliver substantial projects and investment into communities.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Innovation is to the fore in the Dept of Community and staff are given the freedom to go where the community needs them. Initiatives which were developed by Monaghan Coco. Community Development section include: development of community plans, text alert scheme (which is funded by Monaghan Coco and has over 5,000 subscribers), a property marking scheme, Smarter Travel programme promoted by the Cycling Officer. 
The Peace programme 2017-2020 is currently wrapping up after delivering several infrastructural projects such as the playpark at Rossmore and Clones Post Office. The Peace Campus project is the flagship €15 million project which is currently out to tender. €9 million of this funding is provided for by Special EU Programmes Body SEUPB).






6. AOB
Dates for the next meeting
The dates for the next meeting were set as follows:
Friday 20th March at 11.30am 
Friday 26th June at 11.30am
Friday 25th September at 11.30am
All meetings will be held in the Council Chamber in M- Tek 1, Armagh Road, Monaghan.



The meeting concluded at 8pm.
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